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PLANNING BOARD MINUTES 

March 4, 2020
Scribner’s Note:  This record was created from the Vimeo recording of this meeting.   

Call to Order:  The meeting was called to order at 6:30 PM

ROLL CALL:
Tim Moore, Chair 


James Peck, Vice Chair 


Laurie Milette



Francine Hart, Selectman’s Rep



Geoffrey Adams, Alternate

Also present: John Cashell, Planning Director
T. Moore appointed G. Adams as a voting member.

Agenda Item 2: Minutes of the February 19, 2020 Planning Board Meeting:

 J. Peck moved, second by L. Milette to approve the minutes of the February 19, 2020 Planning Board Meeting. There was no discussion on the motion.  The vote was 5-0-0 U/A.
Agenda Item 3: Public Hearing(s):
PB 20-02:  Review and comment on a Municipal Site Plan for the Town of Plaistow, Mark A. Pearson, Town Manager. The plan proposes to locate a 400,000-gallon municipal potable water tank and related operations building. The property is located at 41 Sweet Hill Rd (rear), Tax Map 62, Lot 18 in the MDR District.  The Town of Plaistow is the property owner of record.  

Gene Forbes, Underwood Engineers, Inc. was present for the public hearing.  
It was noted that Underwood Engineers are the consultants working on the Potable Water Project on behalf of the Town.

G. Forbes gave a presentation of the plans for the location of a water tank on Sweet Hill Rd noting the following:

· The Plan presented this evening is the 90% design

· This public hearing is an opportunity for the Planning Board and abutters to ask questions and provide input

· The potable water will be provided by Manchester Water Works and will pass through Londonderry, Derry, Salem, Windham and Atkinson to Plaistow
· The existing fire suppression line will be converted to a potable water system

· The focus for this public hearing is on the 400,000-gallon water storage tank to be located at the top of Sweet Hill Road

· Water main lines will be run from the Hale Spring Road fire suppression lines up Sweet Hill Road to reach the water tank

· The project started as a way to provide potable water to properties that were impacted by MtBE, but also for the long-range use of the community 

· There were originally 68 identified parcels, that number has grown to 76 as of this meeting

· Water main lines coming from Bryant Brook will continue to a future pump station at the Atkinson/Plaistow town line continuing on East Road to the existing fire suppression system at Route 125
· There would be water main lines extended down Wentworth Ave and Westville Road to reach MtBE impacted parcels

J. Peck questioned the source of funding for the work Mr. Forbes was describing.

G. Forbes explained that it was intended that everything for this project would be paid for by the State by the MtBE remediation fund or through grant funding that was also being pursued.   He added this would include the water tank and the water main lines to reach it up Sweet Hill Road as well as water main lines on Westville Road and Wentworth Ave. 
G. Forbes noted some of the features of the site plan including:

· Location of where water main will enter the water tank site

· The water lines that will be installed on Sweet Hill Road to the water tank will be connected into the system at the end of Hale Spring Road

· Location of the paved driveway

· Service building, which will give access to values and instrumentation that will allow the water tank to communicate by radio controls with the East Road pump station and manage the flow in and out of the tank
G. Adams asked if the tank was both supply and distribution.
G. Forbes explained that the entire fire suppression system would be converted to a potable water system, but would still provide fire suppression.  He added that the location of the tank at this elevation was to keep the entire system pressurized.

L. Milette questioned if there were pumps in the service building at the tank location.

G. Forbes replied that the pumps will be located on East Road, some of the controls for the pumphouse will be located at the tank site.  Mr. Forbes also explained that the tank will be working collaboratively with a tank located in Atkinson with reserve capacity for the fire suppression system.  The Atkinson tank is not on the same pressure system as the Sweet Hill Road tank.

The Board was shown an example of what the water tank will look like.  It will be a 400,000-gallon capacity, partially buried in the ground.  There was discussion of the height of the tank and how much will potentially be visible above ground.  It was noted that the tank, to the top of the dome, is approximately twenty-nine (29) feet tall and that between ten (10) and twelve (12) feet will be below grade.

There was discussion regarding the service building.  It was noted that the plan called for a +/- seventeen (17) SF building, but that size will be reduced by as much as four (4) feet per dimension.  The height of the structure is approximately ten (10) to twelve (12) feet high.  
G. Forbes noted that the decision to reduce the footprint of the building was based on their own review.  The building will be two-story, with one story below grade, which he noted to be better for the hydraulics.  The smaller footprint also makes the building less intrusive to the neighbors.  The building will be masonry block style with an asphalt roof.

L. Milette asked if there would be any noise from the operations of the building.

G. Forbes responded that there would not be, everything is electronic and there are no moving parts.  He added that there would be security fencing around the site.  The fencing will be six (6) foot high, chain-link fencing, with three (3) rows of barbed wire along the top.  It was also noted that there will be a security gate at the entrance to the site.  The site will have security cameras as well as alarms.  The lighting will not be permanently on, can be turned on by an operator on site.
G. Forbes offered that they had talked about landscaping the site, but realized that creates a maintenance concern for the Town going forward.  He added that he did want to suggest that there be some hedges along the outside of the fence in the area of the tank.
G. Adams noted that trees growth near the tank itself probably wasn’t recommended.

J. Peck asked if the security cameras would be viewable, or if the alarms would be connected into the Highway Garage.

G. Forbes offered that was still under discussion with the State, but they were looking into the possibilities.

F. Hard asked if the alarms would have a connection to the Police Department.

G. Forbes answered that was not yet part of the discussion.

There was discussion of the landscaping.  It was noted that the property is sparsely wooded and that one of the abutters had planted apple trees on the town’s property.  It was suggested that hedges planted along the fencing would help to block the view.
G. Forbes showed a plan that included the topography of the site and the direction that the water flows.  He noted that there would be a retention area to handle existing sheet flows and contain overflow.

L. Milette asked if the property would be clear cut.

G. Forbes showed the areas of disturbance on the plan and noted that they would only cut trees as necessary.

Gary Hartford, 39 Sweet Hill Road, noted that the area was already wet, that there was a stream and he had concerns that it would be wetter and impact his property.

G. Forbes replied that the wet areas had been reviewed.

There was discussion between G. Hartford and G. Forbes that was not audible from the Vimeo recording.

The Board looked at the topography of the property on Google Earth.  It was noted that there is a stand of trees between the Town-owned property and the Hartford property.  It was noted that there was no intent to cut those trees at this time.

J. Cashell noted that this type of water tank was the least obstructive.

There was additional discussion on the direction that the water flows and where there would be trees cleared.

G. Forbes noted that the main issue with the water in this area is surface water, not ground water.  The soils are compacted glacial till and take longer for any water to permeate into the ground.  He noted that there is often standing water on the Rennie property (41 Sweet Hill Rd).  He noted that the current sheet flow should be change, and there could be some improvement with the installation of the perimeter drains around the tank.

G. Adams asked if the driveway would be permeable asphalt.

G. Forbes replied that it would not, there would not be a crown to the road, so the water will flow as it always has.  He noted that the retention basin/infiltration area was expected to be dry most of the time, with water being held in storm events.
G. Hartford asked what happens when they have to drain the tank.

G. Forbes replied that was a rare experience, perhaps occurring once in ten (10) years.

J. Peck noted a location for a future tank on the plan.

G. Forbes explained that initially the tank was located and consumed the entire site.  He added that location was change to as it is currently depicted, and this second location cited should there be a need in the future as the system grows.

J. Peck asked how the 400,000-gallon size of the tank was determined.
G. Forbes explained that there are three (3) major factors to consider:

· Fire flow needed

· Daily maximum water demand

· The ebb and flow during as the peaks in the volume changes

It was reiterated that the same distribution networks would be used for fire suppression once that system is converted to potable water. 

There was a brief discussion about the placement of fire hydrants as the line is expanded.  It was noted that there would likely be a hydrant at every cross-street intersection, and/or a certain number of feet along the line if there are no cross streets.  It was noted that the costs of the installation of the hydrants along the water main line was included in the project.
G. Adams offered that the locating of additional hydrants could mean an insurance savings for property owners along the line.

G. Forbes noted that he was not an insurance agent, and could not confirm that to be true.

Lee Ann Hartford, 39 Sweet Hill Road, expressed concerns about additional runoff coming to her property.  She added that they were lower than the tank.

T. Moore explained that when the property is graded, all flow will be directed as much as possible to an infiltration area, there should not be any increase in offsite flow.

G. Forbes added that there was no water being directed offsite.  Even if there was a catastrophic event with the tank, the grade it to the right, away from 39 Sweet Hill Road.

L. Hartford offered that the pond (on 41 Sweet Hill Road, Rennie property) wasn’t there two or three owners ago.

G. Forbes offered that they had studied and understand the hydraulics of the low permeability of the soils and they do not expect the kinds of problems that the Hartfords are concerned about.  

There was additional discussion of the grades and the water flow directions.  

G. Forbes offered there were four things that could impact water flows and they had look at them all:

· Stormwater and the direction the water currently flows will not be changed

· System failure overflows, and there are alarms in place to alert to such a thing

· Rare draining of the tank for a maintenance issue

· Overflow foundation drains, which are directed to the infiltration basin

G. Forbes explained that they have been very sensitive to all these concerns in developing this plan and he was confident that they had all be addressed.  There should not be any changes in stormwater flow off this site.  What flows to the wooded area at the rear will continue to flow and that direction.

J. Cashell noted that post-development shouldn’t change anything from today.  He noted that modern tanks have a longer life span and are better built to avoid things like animals getting in and dying, eventually contaminating the water.  He also noted that the water is frequently tested to a high standard of purity.
G. Forbes reiterated that there was no intent to change the contours of the property.  He noted that they did not recommend channelizing of stormwater flow.

T. Moore offered that there seemed to be two (2) recommendations being made by the Board:

· The infiltration area be fenced

· Hedges be planted along the fence with the property know as Tax Map 62, Lot 19.

G. Forbes asked if the Board had a particular land species in mind for the hedges.

There was discussion that arborvitaes performed well, but they should be planted at a sufficient height as to not take a long period of time to screen the tank.  It was noted that smaller plants will grow into the soils better and faster at they adapt quicker.  It was noted that the tank sits pretty far back off the road and really isn’t something that calls attention to itself.  

J. Cashell suggested that Underwood generate a picture of what the tank will look like on this property and have it available for viewing on the town’s website.  It was noted that the color of the tank had not yet been decided.  He expressed concern about there being fencing around the infiltration basin.  He noted that it makes it difficult for habitat to get into them, or if they do they can’t get out and die there.

T. Moore suggested that the fence be 4” off the ground to still provide safety to the humans and access for wildlife.

G. Forbes offered that they intent was to fence the areas of the site, not around the infiltration basin itself, but he would bring the concerns of the Board to his discussions with the State.

J. Peck moved, second by L. Milette, to forward the following comments to the Board of Selectmen, regarding the proposed municipal 400,000-gallon water tank to be located at 41 Sweet Hill Road (rear), Map 62, Lot 18 in the MDR Zoning District

Finding that the aforementioned use is provided for in accordance with the provisions of RSA 674-54, Governmental Land Uses, and that it is necessary, relative to the proper storage and distribution of potable water, as shall be provided by the soon-to-be implements municipal water distribution system, the Planning Board, herein, recommends favorably to the Board of Selectmen the construction of said water storage tank with these noted recommendations:

· Landscaping, preferably arborvitaes, be planted along the outside portion of the fence facing Sweet Hill Road only

· Chain link fence be installed to circumscribe the infiltration basin as well as the control building and storage tank and have a 4” above grade gap.

Discussion:

L. Milette asked that this was just a recommendation, there was no other action for the Board to take.

F. Hart noted that it was courtesy and to also provide another opportunity for transparency in the governmental process.

There was a discussion about the need for the plan to be signed by the chair in order for the plan to be recorded.

F. Hart questioned the need for a deed to be provided and an escrow account established as is part of the usual Planning Board procedure.  

It was noted that a copy of the deed should be provided for the file, but there was no need for an escrow account to be established.

There was no additional discussion on the motion.  The vote was 5-0-0 U/A.
J. Peck

Agenda Item 4: Old Business

Route 125 Corridor Study:

T. Moore explained that Steve Whitman, Resilience Planning and Design was looking for some input from the Board as to the direction they would like to take for the Route 125 Corridor Study so he could come up with a scope of work.

L. Milette asked if there was a price from S. Whitman yet.

T. Moore noted that he was looking for direction on the scope of work so that he could provide a quote to the Board.

F. Hart offered the Board should have a “not-to-exceed” dollar amount in mind.

J. Cashell offered that parameters needed to be established so that he can put together a quote.  He offered some suggestions on the scope of work:
· Stay within the current zoning district, but recognize the zoning/uses of the perimeter properties to envision a new design without creating impacts

· Consider a mix of uses that currently don’t exist, but could be brought forward 

· What are the restrictions? Utilities? Infrastructure?

· A possible scenario if sewer service can be provided either by a connection to Haverhill or a small self-contained system in Plaistow

· Recognition that this district is the economic engine that can drive revenues, while protecting the rural character of the neighborhoods

· Is it possible to do something like a Tuscany Village that is being built in Salem, but on a smaller scale?

L. Milette asked if all of Route 125 was under consideration, or just a portion.

J. Cashell offered that he was thinking about the section from Walmart south to the Haverhill line. But noted that it could be expanded depending on what price S. Whitman comes back with.

T. Moore noted that there wasn’t a lot of money available in this year’s budget, so anything this year may be more conceptual in nature.

J, Cashell added this may become more of a two-year project, noting that potable water wouldn’t be ready this year anyway.

The information will be relayed to Steve Whitman, and when he provides a scope of work he will be invited to a Planning Board workshop meeting.

Agenda Item 5: New Business:

Legislative Update
 T, Moore noted that the bill he had written a letter on (HB 1439) had been killed.  He gave updates on a couple of the pending energy-related bills including one on municipal net metering and another to raise the general net metering cap.
Agenda Item 6: Communications, Updates, FYIs and Other Business:

L. Milette asked if there were any site plan applications to come before the Board.

T. Moore replied there may be, but he wasn’t sure which ones.

J. Cashell offered there would be one coming soon for the parcel on the corner of Routes 121A and 125 (diagonally across from Sanborn’s Candies).

F. Hart asked if there had been an application filed for 8 Main St. 

It was noted that there has not been yet, but they have been informed that they will need to do so before they can open for business.  They had been given a building permit to remodel the existing building, but were not given permission for the location of the storage trailers.

L. Milette asked about the Exeter Med site, noting that they were advertising that they would have an urgent care with hours of operation beyond what was approved on the site plan.

F. Hart questioned if the urgent care was intended to go in the second building.  It was noted that the second building had an approved use for medical-related retail.

It was offered that there was no specific discussion about the urgent care in the site plan review process.

J. Cashell noted that the urgent care would not change the number of approved exam rooms, but if they are planning to be open more hours that what is approved on the site plan, they would have to come back to the Board to amend the hours.

F. Hart asked if there was an update on the 71 Plaistow Road (Davey) matter.  

T. Moore offered that he would ask Dee Voss to see if there was anything new.

There was no additional business before the Board and the meeting was adjourned at 8:15 pm.

Respectfully Submitted. 
Dee Voss

Dee Voss 
Administrative Assistant
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